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Waltham Conservation Commission

January 28, 2016
Meeting Minutes
Meeting called to order at 7:02 p.m.
Attendees: Chairman Bill Doyle, Co-Chairman Philip Moser, Brad Baker, Gerard Dufromont, Daniel Keleher

Absent: Maureen Fowler, Tali Gill-Austern
Informal Discussion 
· Mount Feake Cemetery Expansion project
Mr. Doyle noted that the Commission will not ask any questions because the project is not fully open and they do not want to influence any discussion that may happen.
Arsen Hambardzumian stated that they are partially through the design and wanted to get the Commission involved so they are aware of what will be proposed in the future.  The site is near the Charles River.  There is an area that is mounded due to soil being placed there over time based on cemetery operations. 

The wetlands were delineated by Robert Prokop, a licensed wetlands scientist from New Hampshire.  Based on his research, the Charles River stops being a river at the Moody St. dam and has more of a lake characteristic than a river.  In their opinion, there shouldn’t be a 200-ft. outer riparian.  Mr. Prokop does not feel it’s jurisdictional.  They want to remove the soil and replace it.  They are proposing to move an operational area to the western side protective of the berm and will do some treatment based on their hydrologic analysis.  Mr. Hambardzumian stated they were hoping for the Commission’s comments.  Mr. Doyle stated that the burden is on the engineers to ensure the project complies with the Wetlands Protection Act, regardless of what the Commission says at this meeting.  Mr. Keleher is concerned that they are not considering a portion of the Charles River not being a river.  Mr. Hambardzumian stated that they will provide a detailed report when they submit the NOI.  Mr. Keleher asked what is going to be installed.  Mr. Hambardzumian noted that two paved roads and a new operational area will be added.  Mr. Dufromont stated that it’s all undeveloped cemetery plots.  He asked how close to the river do they plan to be.  Mr. Hambardzumian replied that nothing will be disturbed within 50 ft. of the river.  There will be some grading operations within the 50 – 100 ft. buffer.  Mr. Doyle asked if their project changes if they are going to be within the riparian or not.  Mr. Hambardzumian replied that the project does not change, just the permitting changes.
Mr. Dufromont suggested that their wetlands scientist take another look at stating that part of the Charles River is a lake.  He asked what the name is of the lake.  Mr. Hambardzumian stated that the water body characteristics are that of a lake because of the flow velocity.  Mr. Doyle wants to treat it as a river.  Then it will not be a discussion.  He feels it will be more trouble than it’s worth to call the water a lake rather than a river.
Public Hearing (Continued from 1-14-2016)
Notice of Intent:  DEP File # (not yet assigned) (Comment: Incomplete Application.  Missing pages 2 – 9.)
Applicant:  Natalya Radul
Property Location: 124 Hardy Pond Road

Project Type:  Mudroom addition.

Mr. Doyle attended the site visit and it was noted that the abutters were not notified of the proposed work.  

He would like to continue this until the abutters are notified and a file number is assigned.

Brian Fitzpatrick, contractor, asked for feedback from the site visit.  Mr. Doyle noted that the City’s Engineering Department feels it’s too small to require the infiltration for it.  Abutters within 100 feet of the property must be notified.
Motion made by Mr. Keleher to continue to the next meeting, seconded by Mr. Moser.  Motion passed.
Public Meeting

Request for Certificate of Compliance: DEP File # 316-252
Applicant: Costco Wholesale Corporation
Project Location: 520 Winter Street

Steve Glowacki, RJ O’Connell & Associates, Inc., submitted a Request for Certificate of Compliance for an outstanding Order of Conditions from June 1992.  Site visit is scheduled for Mon., Feb. 1st at 8:45 a.m. 

Motion made by Mr. Moser to continue, seconded by Mr. Keleher.  Motion passed.
Public Hearing (Continued from 1-14-2016)
Notice of Intent:  DEP File # 316-709 (Comment: ALL alteration of BVW must be quantified including "temporary impacts to BVW". Need alternatives analysis such as moving proposed sidewalk to other side of the access road. Need designated Snow Storage Areas. 1980/1991 groundwater is too old. Need recent soil logs and test pits for proposed infiltration-basin,-chambers and -trench. See stormwater handbook.)
Applicant:  200 Smith NWALP Property Owner c/o ALP 200 Smith Manager LLC
Property Location: 200 Smith Street

Project Type:  Redevelopment of a former United States Postal Service mail processing center into office and R&D space including increased surface parking and associated landscaping.

Paul Finger, Paul Finger Associates, represented the applicant.  He noted that the items that were discussed at both the site visit and past hearing are addressed in his handout:  

Bordering Vegetated Wetlands: There is a little piece of BVW where a sidewalk was going to be built next to.  They would need to clear out several trees - which would affect the sound barrier - to make way for the sidewalk. There is a 2-foot shoulder and they will be filling in 150 sq. ft. of BVW.  They are compensating with 550 sq. ft. of wetland replication.
Groundwater: Mr. Finger has included an O & M re: snow storage.  They also included Cambridge Water Department’s recommendations re: chemicals being used.  The southern detention basin is protected through a filter berm.  If it’s used, there will need to be an increase in inspections of the basin.  For the groundwater infiltration, they used information from a geotechnical report from 2015.  There is also a 2014 groundwater profile.  

Beaver dam: They will be filing with the Board of Health tomorrow to request a permit to remove the dam.

Percentage of impervious area: There will be an increased amount of impervious area by 1.74 acres.  They are meeting the stormwater standards 100%.  They are taking existing pavement (5.15 acres) and treating it.   
This is a redevelopment project.  No new building is being built, so they are reusing the parking lot.
Mr. Finger provided an overlay showing what the site previously looked like compared with the proposed site.

Conservation Easement: They will look into this if they move forward with any roadway widening.
Alternatives Analysis: Added BVW impact and riverfront.  They looked at structured parking which they are providing on the inside of the building and putting 200 spaces in the basement.  They do not want a parking garage in the front of the building.  They cannot provide reserved parking unless they go before the Zoning Board of Appeals.
The Cambridge Water Department supports this project and it has requested a couple of changes to the O & M.  The applicant will provide annual reports to CWD and the Conservation Commission.
They are meeting and exceeding TMDL levels for what is required for a redevelopment project.

Mr. Moser asked about reducing TMDLs by 65%.  Mr. Finger noted that it has been requested that they reduce it for the entire site.  They are treating TMDLs at the 1.74 acres and at the 5.15 acres.  Reducing TMDLs by 65% is a requirement for new development, not redevelopment.  
Elisabeth Cianciola, Charles River Water Shed Association, noted that the TMDL they developed for the Charles River states that phosphorus loadings and stormwater from all existing impervious surfaces need to be reduced by 65%.  New 
impervious surfaces need to be completely treated for phosphorus removal.

Mr. Doyle asked if the new pavement meets the 65% removal.  Mr. Finger replied that it does.  Ms. Cianciola stated that all of the impervious pavement on the site needs to meet the 65% removal.  Mr. Finger noted that it is not being met on the entire site. He feels that the regulations state that if you have an existing building and parking lot, your principle is to try to reduce it, but there is no regulatory requirement to force someone to make changes to it to meet CRWA’s standards. Ms. Cianciola stated it may be the way the regulation is being interpreted.  The Association targets towns and cities, as well as people who are proposing redevelopment or new development projects because it is the ideal time to be making the change at these sites.

Developer Andrew Maher noted that in the contract of the sale with the United States Post Office, it does not allow him to repave the parking lot for a period of time.
Mr. Dufromont asked what the percentage is of chemical now.  Mr. Finger replied that it is 100%.  Mr. Dufromont asked if the CRWA is in agreement with some of what they have proposed to meet some of the requirements.  Ms. Cianciola stated that they are meeting the requirements for the redevelopment.  There could be opportunities for low-cost, green infrastructure treatments and systems.
Mr. Dufromont noted that there is a lease on the property.  When the lease is up, can you come back and ask them to upgrade what you are asking now?
Ms. Cianciola stated that the developer could do some things now (i.e., install rain gardens and roof runoff barrels).

Mr. Finger noted that they are installing a cistern underneath the pavement.  He stated that if they put in rain gardens, it would move the parking lot out and closer to the wetlands.

Ms. Cianciola suggested as an alternative is they may want to try to work with a neighbor or public area to install a rain garden there.

Mr. Baker asked if the Post Office is not allowing them to change the detention basin on the north side.  
Mr. Finger stated that they would have to expand it, pushing it out further into the parking lot to accomplish what they need to accomplish.  It is a very sophisticated system which met and exceeded the standards in 2004, but now they have a new set of standards which raises the bar a little bit higher.

Mr. Baker asked if they will monitor the water and how often.  Mr. Finger replied that it will be monitored after major rainstorms plus full inspections four times per year.  The natural systems are doing a major filtering job.

Mr. Doyle stated that the TMDLs are being monitored. If the Commission gets the results to CRWA, and you see a significant or insignificant thing happening, can a decision be made at that point to make a change to the outfalls in the future.  Ms. Cianciola replied that it is something they would consider.  She doesn’t believe the CWD does phosphorus monitoring, so she would like it specified that it’s someone’s responsibility to monitor for it.  Mr. Finger stated that they can work with CWD and can build it into the Order of Conditions.  They would monitor at the culvert.  
Mr. Doyle suggested that if we aren’t getting the results we hope for, maybe we could clean them up through the Smith St. filing.  Mr. Finger noted that if there are high pollutant loads leaving the site, they can look back and address the data.

Ms. Cianciola stated that restoring disturbed areas helps the cause.
Mr. Moser asked about the invasives. Mr. Finger replied that it’s in the O & M that they will be hand-pulling them.  
Mr. Keleher stated that they wouldn’t be putting parking in the riverfront area if it weren’t for the zoning code.  They may end up adding pavement that’s not needed.  He asked when they plan on putting the parking in if the project is approved.  Mr. Finger replied that it would be in the spring.

Mr. Keleher noted that if the zoning code were to change in the future, it probably wouldn’t have any effect on this project.

Mr. Doyle asked for comments from the public.  Lesya Strutz asked how long does the condition of the U.S. Postal Service stay in effect.  Mr. Maher replied they have a 10-year lease, with the potential of renewal up to 30 years.

Mr. Moser asked if the building will be providing covered bike storage. (Yes.)  Re: the alternatives analysis for alternative parking:  he asked if they’ve considered increasing the courtyard in the building to reduce the rentable square footage by 6,000. Mr. Finger replied that they haven’t, and they are not building up to the maximum allowable by right, which is 395,000 sq. ft.  They will have 388,000 sq. ft. 
Mr. Baker asked if valet parking is considered reserved parking. (Yes.)  Are they adding subcompact parking spaces? 
Mr. Finger stated they have included 25% for compact parking.  Mr. Baker asked about the detention basin on the south side.  Is there anyway to build a support structure over the basin for 20 parking spots?  Mr. Finger replied that they would have to build out 40 feet because they would need a travel aisle, then put in the parking spaces.  Cambridge Water Department wants to maintain the visual aspect of the detention basin.
Ms. Struz asked how many total spaces they need to have to meet the code. (1,319).

Mr. Doyle asked if they’ve talked about adding a green roof.  Mr. Finger stated the existing structure doesn’t allow for it.  
Mr. Doyle would like a special condition added to state that reports with phosphorus monitoring will be submitted to the Conservation Commission, CWD and CRWA.

Mr. Keleher asked what attempts have been made in this city to change the requirement that one sizes fits all parking, no matter what the use of the building ends up being.  Mr. Finger replied that there have been some amendments to the zoning ordinance for the downtown district.  City Council has taken actions to amend the parking ordinance on specific areas.  The City is just now looking at the zoning ordinance to discuss changes. 
Mr. Keleher suggested Mr. Finger and the developer write a letter to the city asking to allow reserved parking which would be available to be developed if needed in the future.

Motion made by Mr. Moser to close the public hearing, seconded by Mr. Dufromont.  Motion passed.
Motion made by Mr. Moser to issue a positive Order of Conditions with the special conditions Mr. Finger has proposed plus the site-specific condition of monitoring of stormwater entering and leaving the site to confirm it meets the calculated performance for phosphorus removal.

Mr. Keleher requested a discussion of the motion re: #3: “Under existing conditions, the riverfront area associated with the unnamed stream is predominantly developed and degraded”. He would suggest striking that sentence.  Mr. Finger agreed to do so.  Motion seconded with the amendment made by Mr. Keleher. 4 yays, 1 nay (Mr. Baker).  Motion passed.
Public Hearing (Continued from 1-14-2016)
Notice of Intent:  DEP File # 316-708 (Comment:  310 CMR 10.53(3)(k) are for routine maintenance and repair of road drainage structures. The proposed project is for the improvement and redesign of the existing drainage structure which does not qualify as a limited project. Also please review criteria cited in 310 CMR 10.02(3) for stormwater maintenance. Does the existing system have an OOC that was issued after 1983? If the swale contains wetland resource areas the swale cannot be utilized for stormwater management purposes pursuant to 310 CMR 10.05(6)(k) which states that no area subject to protection under M.G.L. c. 131 ss 40 other than BLSF and ILSF, LSCSF or RA may be altered or filled for the impoundment or detention of stormwater, the control of sedimentation or the attenuation of pollutants in the stormwater discharges.)
Applicant:  Second Avenue Hotel LLC
Property Location: 230, 244 & 256 Second Avenue and MassDOT Property along Route 128

Project Type:  Construction of a 190-room hotel with parking lot.
Paul Finger, Paul Finger Associates, stated there was a site visit.  They will recharge 100% of the stormwater.  They will collect roof drainage into a cistern which they’ll use for irrigation.  They’ll take 100% of the water and recharge it into the ground.   They observed a condition that an area on site is flooding.  There is ~ 3 feet of sediment in the swale which is causing the flooding.  DEP amended their limited project regulation in 2014 and recognized anyone who had an old Order of Conditions.  This swale was built in 1960 before the Wetlands Protection Act.  As a result, there is no Order of Conditions for the construction of Rt. 128 when they built the drainage ditch.   There is approximately 4,600 sq. ft. of Bordering Vegetated Wetlands on site.  The BVW is a drainage swale.   They want to clean out the swale, redevelop that particular area, and create a series of berms, sedimentation basins, and infiltration basins.  They would be replacing the area with 8,600 sq. ft. of BVW.

Cambridge Water Department is in favor of the project because it meets all of the performance standards.  Mr. Moser asked if the swale is checked at specified times during the year.  Mr. Finger replied that it can be checked any four days throughout the year to determine if it’s perennial or intermittent.  If it’s intermittent, it is jurisdictional only if there is BVW upgrading.  Mr. Moser is against replacing the intermittent stream with a pipe.  Mr. Finger stated that the vegetation does not provide any form of water quality.  The swale can’t handle things right now, therefore it overflows onto Second Ave.  Mr. Doyle agrees with Mr. Moser: they are putting a stream into a pipe.  Mr. Finger stated that it’s a drainage ditch and he wouldn’t even be suggesting this if it didn’t make sense hydraulically and environmentally.

Mr. Baker feels a pipe works.  They can get more to grow because they would be leveling things off.  He also likes to have gravel under the pipe.
Mr. Doyle asked if the 20-ft. utility easement is for the drainage ditch.  Mr. Finger replied that it is not. It was built for properties to share utilities (water, sewer, gas, electric).  This particular easement has electric lines that go up to Mass Highway.
Mr. Moser asked what would be planted in that area.  Mr. Finger stated that they would be planting full-sized street trees.

Mr. Doyle noted there’s no run-off; it’s all sheet drainage.  He asked if they could create a treatment swale between their parking and the abutter’s parking.  Mr. Finger replied that he would agree with that, except with the slope.  The treatment swales really work well if it’s flatter.  He would suggest taking the abutter’s drainage and turn the manhole into a catch basin.  The water that comes down their swale from the abutter’s side would be treated.  He will provide a planting plan.
Motion made by Mr. Baker to close the public hearing, seconded by Mr. Dufromont.  Motion passed.
Motion made by Mr. Dufromont to issue a positive Order of Conditions along with the Cambridge Water Department’s condition and Conservation’s condition: Applicant shall submit a plan for the Conservation’s approval showing a treatment swale to the extent possible of along the northern property.  Motion seconded by Mr. Baker.  Motion passed.
Public Hearing
Request for Amended and Extension of Order of Conditions: DEP File # 316-607

Applicant:  Tiano & Tiano, LLC

Property Location:  231 Lexington Street
Paul Finger is proposing a change to 300 sq. ft. of pavement.  They want to add one more parking space between the building and Lexington Street.  It’s all paved to the street right now, but they want to install an island and plant trees.  In order to finish the work, they are asking to extend their Order of Conditions by six months.
Mr. Moser asked if the water is being recharged from the 300 sq. ft. area. (Yes.)
Motion made by Mr. Moser to approve the insignificant change and extension, seconded by Mr. Dufromont.  
Motion passed.
Motion made by Daniel Keleher to continue the six Requests for Certificates of Compliance, seconded Mr. Dufromont.

Motion passed.

Public Meeting

Request for Certificate of Compliance: DEP File # 316-174
Applicant: Cabot, Cabot & Forbes
Project Location: 200 Smith Street
Public Meeting

Request for Certificate of Compliance: DEP File # 316-183
Applicant: Cabot, Cabot & Forbes
Project Location: 200 Smith Street
Public Meeting

Request for Certificate of Compliance: DEP File # 316-196
Applicant: Cabot, Cabot & Forbes
Project Location: 200 Smith Street
Public Meeting

Request for Certificate of Compliance: DEP File # 316-282
Applicant: Cabot, Cabot & Forbes Smith Trust
Project Location: 200 Smith Street
Public Meeting

Request for Certificate of Compliance: DEP File # 316-377
Applicant: Robert Behenna
Project Location: 200 Smith Street
Public Meeting

Request for Certificate of Compliance: DEP File # 316-509
Applicant: Daniel S. MacMunn
Project Location: 200 Smith Street
Correspondence
· MBTA improvement project: Consultants asked that the Commission state in a letter that their proposed project with have “no effect” on the wetlands or floodplain located near the project.  Mr. Keleher recommended that the letter states there will be “no significant adverse effect” to the wetlands/floodplain. 

Old Business  
Mr. Moser

· Prospect Hill trash: Mr. Moser wrote a letter to the commercial property managers of the properties abutting Prospect Hill Park re: the litter blowing into the park from the businesses.  He would like the letter e-mailed on Monday.
Motion made by Mr. Keleher to continue Commission business to the next meeting, seconded by Mr. Moser.  
Motion passed.
Motion made by Mr. Keleher to adjourn, seconded by Mr. Moser.  Motion passed.
Meeting adjourned at 10:04 p.m.

Approved 2-11-2016

